January 11,2016

Keith Lynch

Director of Program Development

Federal Highway Administration / Pennsylvania Division
228 Walnut Street, Room 508

Harrisburg, PA 17101-1720

Re: Headquarter Road over Tinicum Creek Bridge Width Evaluation
Dear Mr. Lynch:

On or about June 16, 2015 the Federal Highway Administration (“FHWA”)
sent a letter to Melissa Batula of the Pennsylvania Department of Transportation
(“Department”) stating that the FHWA had reviewed a report prepared by the
Department — the Bridge Width Evaluation — and that the FHWA “agree[ed] with
the determination that a single-lane bridge would not meet the purpose and needs
of the project.” Attachment A.

The FHWA specified that a single-lane bridge “[w]ould not address the
historic or potential safety issues associated with a narrow structure and [w]ould
not address the geometric deficiencies inhibiting efficient movement of large
(heavy) vehicles across Tinicum Creek, including emergency service vehicles.” 1d.
The letter indicated that the FHWA relied upon these two factors to determine that,
“the project should proceed as a Level 2 Categorical Exclusion.” Id. However, the
two factors cited above rely on a gross distortion of the facts, and therefore the
FHWA'’s decision to allow the review of the project to proceed as a Level 2
Categorical Exclusion must be revoked.

On December 15, 2015, the Delaware Riverkeeper Network (“DRN”)
submitted comments to the Department showing that the Department’s
Determination of Effects report, which relied on the Bridge Width Evaluation,
failed to “provide accurate information or detail necessary to inform PADOT
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decision making.” Attachment B, at 1. Included in the comments was a report
generated by Mark L. Stout Consulting which confirms that the safety issues and
geometric deficiencies cited in the Bridge Width Evaluation are inaccurate and
fundamentally misrepresent the crash history and geometric design of the bridge.
See Attachment C.

Despite the fact that the Department deliberately shielded from public
review the crash data upon which it relied for its assertions in the Bridge Width
Evaluation report regarding safety, the Delaware Riverkeeper Network obtained
this information from other public sources. See Attachment D. The accident
reports clearly do not demonstrate a safety hazard associated with the historic
width of the bridge. See Attachment C. In fact, the Stout Report indicates that the
traffic calming values of a single lane bridge at this location would provide safety
benefits for drivers and pedestrians alike. Id.

The crash data cited by the Department in its evaluation primarily consisted
of accidents that are clearly unrelated to the bridge width and that didn’t even
occur on the bridge. Id. at 3-4. Indeed, the historic width of the bridge was not
even a major contributing factor in any of the 10 accidents, as clearly shown in the
crash reports. 1d. at 3. The Department’s gross misrepresentation of the data
warrants a rescission by the FHWA of its decision that a Level 2 Categorical
Exclusion is appropriate for this project.

Additionally, the second factor that the FHWA cited in support of its finding
that a single-lane bridge would not meet the purpose and needs of the project was
that geometric deficiencies inhibited large vehicles, including emergency service
vehicles, from moving across the bridge. However, the attached Stout Report
demonstrates that “[a] wider bridge is not necessary to accommodate [emergency
vehicles].” Id. at 4-5. The report further details that any other possible geometric
deficiencies could be remedied by simple design modifications, and also that a
two-lane bridge would be no better than a single-lane bridge with regard to any
potential geometric deficiencies. 1d. at 1-2.

Considering that the FHWA primarily relied on the two aforementioned
factors for a finding that a Level 2 Categorical Exclusion is the appropriate level of
review for this project, and that these factors were clearly relied upon by the
FHWA in error, we hereby request that the FHWA revoke its approval of a Level 2
Categorical Exclusion review process.

Furthermore, as discussed in previous comments provided by DRN to both
the Department and the FHWA, a Level 2 Categorical Exclusion is also not
appropriate because the bridge is a contributing resource to the Ridge Valley Rural

Page 2 of 3



Historic District, and Tinicum Creek has received Federal Wild and Scenic and
State Exceptional Value designations. Consulting parties in the Section 106
process have demonstrated that any option other than rehabilitation will have
significant impacts to these resources. As such, a Level 2 Categorical Exclusion is
not appropriate. See Attachment B, at 2-5.

We also seek explicit, written, confirmation that there has been a final
agency determination that a Level 2 Categorical Exclusion has been approved by
FHWA, is being pursued for purposes of NEPA compliance for the Headquarters
Road Bridge, and the current status of that review to the extent it is being
conducted.

Thank you for your time and consideration. If you have any questions please
feel free to contact me at your convenience.

Sincerely,

/s/ Aaron Stemplewicz

Aaron J. Stemplewicz, Staff Attorney
Delaware Riverkeeper Network

925 Canal Street, Suite 3701

Bristol, PA 19107

cc:  Jon Crum, FHWA
Ryan Whittingham, PennDOT District 6-0
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Attachment A



Q

U. S. DEPARTMENT Pennsylvania Division 228 Walnut Street, Room 508

OF TRANSPORTATION J Harrisburg, PA 17101-1720
UN 16 2015
Federal Highway In reply refer to:
Administration HPD-PA
Bucks County

S.R. 1012, Section BRC
Headquarters Road over Tinicum Creek
Bridge Width Evaluation

Melissa Batula, P.E., Chief

Highway Delivery Division

Bureau of Project Delivery

Pennsylvania Department of Transportation
Harrisburg, Pennsylvania

Attn: Keith Highlands
Dear Ms. Batula:

The Federal Highway Administration Pennsylvania Division (FHWA) is in receipt of your May
13, 2015 letter requesting our review and concurrence with the Bridge Width Evaluation
(Evaluation) for the S.R. 1012, Section BRC (Headquarters Road) Bridge over Tinicum Creek in
Bucks County. This Evaluation was prepared at our request to determine whether the purpose
and needs can be met by providing a single-lane bridge.

Based on the information presented in the Evaluation, the FHWA agrees with the determination
that a single-lane bridge would not meet the purpose and needs of the project. Specifically, a
single-lane bridge:

- Would not address the historic and potential safety issues associated with a narrow
structure and

- Would not address the geometric deficiencies inhibiting efficient movement of large
(heavy) vehicles across Tinicum Creek, including emergency service vehicles.

The FHWA encourages the PennDOT to advance this project in as expeditious a manner as
possible and as appropriate given the amount of time that has elapsed since the initiation of the
project. That being said, the project should proceed as a Level 2 Categorical Exclusion. Given
the degree of stakeholder interest in this project, a Public Hearing should be held to present the
preferred alternative and to allow for public comment. Additionally, the project team should
continue to consider ways to avoid and/or minimize potential impacts to the valuable resources
within the project area, to include consideration of stakeholder input and recommendations.



Please contact Jon Crum at (717) 221-3735 or Jonathan.Crum@dot.gov with any questions or for
additional information.

Sincerely,

B —
T

Keith Lynch
Director of Program Development

ec: David Azzato, P.E., PennDOT
Keith Highlands, P.E., PennDOT
Charles Davies, P.E., PennDOT District 6-0
Ryan Whittington, PennDOT District 6-0
Bob Eppley, PennDOT District 6-0
Jon Crum, FHWA



Attachment B



December 15, 2015

Ryan M. Whittington, E.L.T.

Consultant Project Management (HNTB)
PA Department of Transportation
Engineering District 6-0

7000 Geerdes Boulevard

King of Prussia, PA 19406

Email: c-rwhittin@pa.gov

Re: Determination of Effects Report, S.R. 1012, Section BRC Headquarters Road
Bridge Project MPMS 13716

Dear Ryan:

The Determination of Effects Report, S.R. 1012, Section BRC, Headquarters Road
Bridge Project issued November 2015 for public review fails to provide the accurate
information or detail necessary to inform PADOT decision making.

* The facts laid out in the introduction and other portions of the report fail to
provide critical and accurate information. For example, the report fails to
articulate the Exceptional Value status of the Tinicum Creek or its inclusion in the
Wild & Scenic Rivers program, both of which heighten the level of protection and
regulatory requirements that must be complied with. In addition, the report totally
misrepresents the accident data that PADOT collected from Tinicum Township,
manufacturing a concern about safety issues associated with rehabilitation of the
existing one-lane structure. Furthermore, the report continues to assert safety
issues associated with the structural status of the piers despite evidence provided
by McMullen Associates and the examination of the borings undertaken by PADOT,
both of which demonstrate the contrary.

* As PADOT’s report states, “AASHTO states that existing bridges can remain in
place without widening unless there is evidence of a site-specific safety problem
related to the width of the bridge.” There is no site specific safety problem that
mandates widening of the Headquarters Road bridge - PADOT’s claims to the
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contrary are knowingly false. While PADOT has deliberately shielded the crash
data upon which it relies from public view, the Delaware Riverkeeper Network has
secured the information from other public sources and was able to confirm that
the historic width of the bridge has not in fact presented a safety hazard.! In fact,
most of the crash data PADOT has relied upon in order to make this false assertion
of a hazardous condition consisted of accidents that didn’t even involve the
bridge, let alone its width.

* Expert analysis demonstrates that the Alternative 6 series PADOT considered are
the options with the most deleterious impacts on the stream and stream
hydraulics. This means they are also the most damaging to downstream
communities and ecological systems. In their rush to the pre-determined outcome
they desire, PADOT’s truncated review process fails to consider the very important
water quality, erosion, and flooding impacts that could result.

* While the various alternatives put forth include a section with the subheading
“Environmental and Cultural Resource Impacts” the information included in this
category is extremely sparse in terms of environmental and cultural
considerations. In addition, the information provided varies in scope and detail
from alternative to alternative, providing no basis for comparison between the
options.

* The Project alternatives all fail to consider environmentally beneficial strategies for
addressing common problems across alternatives, such as the stream scour that
happens around instream piers. In every instance PADOT suggests additional
hardening protections around the piers which are detrimental to the aesthetics and
historic integrity of the structures being considered and exacerbate environmental
damage rather than mitigating, minimizing and avoiding harm. The Delaware
Riverkeeper Network has repeatedly urged consideration of natural channel design
strategies that could avoid and mitigate scour that result around and from the
piers, and yet nowhere in this document or others does PADOT ever give this
beneficial approach any consideration.

* Removal of the Headquarters Road Bridge and its impacts on the Ridge Valley
Historic District are sorely understated by PADOT because, once again, PADOT
views this destruction/construction project as a project in a vacuum. In fact,
PADOT has been pursuing a systematic effort to remove and replace (with new
construction) a series of historic bridges in Tinicum Township; the collected impact
is far greater than the effect of each project independently. PADOT needs to do a
comprehensive impact review of all of its bridge projects - past, proposed, and
anticipated - on the Ridge Valley Historic District and the environment.

1 In response to FOIA requests filed by the Riverkeeper, FHWA produced some traffic-
related records on December 11, 2015. Additional records were withheld pending review
by personnel at FHWA’s headquarters. As of the date of this letter, that review has not
been completed.
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* PADOT continues to fail to follow regulatory guidance to ensure the most efficient
and appropriate decision-making process and outcome. PADOT’s continuing
failure to adhere to applicable guidance on the process, as evidenced by this most
recent report, is further evidence of its goal to reach a pre-determined outcome
rather than a well-informed and most beneficial outcome.

X PADOT should coordinate the NEPA and Section 106 reviews in order to
encourage public participation in the Section 106 process, and accurately
assess the impacts to all cultural and natural resources. The Section 106
implementing regulations strongly encourage this coordination (36 C.F.R. §
800.8(a)(1)); and the Advisory Council on Historic Preservation and the
Council on Environmental Quality have published a handbook on NEPA and
Section 106 integration.?

X In addition, PADOT should coordinate the Section 106 review with the
Section 4(f) review, because the Section 4(f) process can greatly affect the
outcome of the Section 106 process.? The agency should familiarize
participants in the Section 106 process with the mandates of Section 4(f) so
that all project participants will understand how 4(f) will influence the
project decisions.

* PADOT’s report uses every opportunity to try to skew the picture it paints. For
example, Table 4 provides detailed bullet points of early meetings about the
project, but fails to include a similar level of detail in the most recent set of
meetings— where a significant amount of expert data has been brought to bear on
the discussion and there were well-informed requests for consideration of a
rehabilitation alternative. Examples of omissions that help demonstrate this point
are (1) at a meeting of the Tinicum Township Supervisors on March 1, 2011, the
Township rejected the chance to own a new fake-historic, one lane bridge with no
funding from the state; (2) in apparent reaction, PADOT crews closed the bridge
permanently the next day, on March 2, 1011 ; (3) dates of the multiple meetings
where the Delaware Riverkeeper Network urged an appropriate combined section
106 and NEPA process; (4) the multiple meetings where members of the public
spoke firmly for restoration of the historic structure and expert reports and
materials were brought forth to support the appropriateness and achievability of
this request.

2 See COUNCIL ON ENVTL. QUALITY & ADVISORY COUNCIL ON HISTORIC PReS., NEPA AND NHPA: A
HANDBOOK FOR INTEGRATING NEPA AND SECTION 106 (2013), http://www.achp.gov/docs/
NEPA_NHPA_Section_106_Handbook_Mar2013.pdf.

3 See AM. ASS'N OF STATE HIGHWAY TRANSP. OFFICIALS, PRACTITIONER’S HANDBOOK: CONSULTING
UNDER SECTION 106 OF THE NATIONAL HISTORIC PRESERVATION ACT (2006), http://
environment.transportation.org/pdf/PG06.pdf.
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* |n the report discussion, PADOT states that there has been “coordination” with

other

regulatory agencies, suggesting that they have been involved in the review

and design of alternatives. Right to Know and Freedom of Information Act
documents, however, do not support such a characterization.

* With respect to Section 9.0, Application of Definition of Effect and Criteria of
Adverse Effect:

X

Page 4 of 5

The Report notes, “The project results in a permanent change in use of
approximately 0.014 of the 575 acres (0.002 percent)” (p. 45). While this
math may be accurate, the statistic appears to be designed to understate the
impact of losing this 200-year-old Bridge, one of the last of its kind. This
statistic is also misleading because it includes only land within the Historic
District (see p. 46). The Bridge, which crosses over Tinicum Creek,
presumably is not included in that acreage.

The Report also states that “There will be permanent land acquisition from
two contributing properties within the historic district” (p. 45). The Report
does not reveal that the affected landowners have indicated they will not
agree to an easement for a 2-lane bridge. FHWA and the Consulting Parties
should be aware of this challenge; it may influence the outcome, in light of
the high costs typically involved in eminent domain proceedings.

PADOT admits in a footnote on page 47 that the removal and replacement of
the Bridge will adversely affect the Ridge Valley Rural Historic District.
PADOT goes to say, however, that the removal and replacement “will not
cause the historic district to be delisted from the National Register.” That
decision is the Keeper’s to make, not PADOT’s. PADOT cannot state with
certainty that the Bridge’s removal will not cause delisting of the District. It
is important to note that PADOT is targeting a growing number of the
historic bridges in Tinicum for destruction and replacement. As more and
more bridges are destroyed, the many designations, historic and
environmental (such as Wild & Scenic), become increasingly at risk from the
individual and cumulative harm.

Finally, the Report says, “The new structure will incorporate design elements
that will complement and blend with the historic district’s setting” (p. 47).
PADOT has proved many times that it is unwilling or unable to honor this
promise. Many local residents and Consulting Parties have personally
witnessed PADOT’s failure to consider Bucks County’s rural and historic
setting when rebuilding a bridge. In fact, experience with PADOT has been
that it doesn’t even implement the construction and design practices
committed to in advance of construction, such as reuse of stone or
fundamental designs. For example, the construction of the bridge at Cafferty
Road bore no resemblance to the much less intrusive design PADOT
committed to before demolition.



In addition to the above concerns, the Delaware Riverkeeper Network submits the
attached reports to expand upon and support these comments.

Respectfully,

Maya K. van Rossum
the Delaware Riverkeeper

Enclosures
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Attachment C



Comments on the PennDOT
Determination of Effects Report on
the Headquarters Road Bridge

A report prepared for the Delaware Riverkeeper by:

Mark L. Stout, PhD
Mark L. Stout Consulting

14 December 2015



The Determination of Effects report asserts that there is a “site-specific safety
problem” at the Headquarters Road Bridge. This is a critical assertion - one that
leads the authors to conclude that the bridge fails a critical test in the AASHTO
Design Policy: “AASHTO states that existing bridges can remain in place without
widening unless there is evidence of a site-specific safety problem related to the
bridge.” The evidence cited for a site-specific safety problem is “the existing design
deficiencies and statistically high crash rates related to these deficiencies.” The
report refers the reader to a previous PennDOT document, the Bridge Width
Evaluation report, for a summary of reported crashes.

The PennDOT “site-specific safety problem” argument, as set out briefly in the DOE
report and discussed in more detail in the Bridge Width Evaluation report, has four
main components:
1. There are many geometric deficiencies in the existing bridge design and its
approach roadways, which could induce more frequent crashes,
2. The crash rate in the vicinity of the bridge is higher than at comparable
locations,
3. There is a history of crashes which is consistent with these findings, and
4. A one-lane bridge impedes emergency vehicle access.
These arguments will be addressed in turn.

1. Geometric deficiencies

The report states that a one-lane bridge at this location does not meet PennDOT
design standards and implies that this “design deficiency” contributes to a site-
specific safety problem. Although a design manual is a useful and important
document for establishing standards, it is not a substitute for site-specific design
and does not guarantee the “safest” outcome in a particular set of circumstances. In
fact, as we have argued in a previous report (Tinicum Township and the
Headquarters Road Bridge: Planning the Future, 14 April 2014), it is by no means
certain that a two-lane bridge is safer than a one-lane bridge in all cases:
A literature review was conducted to see if there was previous research
and/or analysis of roadway safety at one-lane bridges and research and/or
analysis of one-lane versus two-lane bridges. No applicable specific research
was found on either subject, but some anecdotal information about the traffic
calming effects of one-lane bridges was found. It was asserted that due to the
narrowing of the roadway to one lane, traffic naturally slows down. An
analogy would be the installation of a one-lane “choker” and/or a neck-down.
A choker narrows the width of a roadway, generally at mid-block locations,
to “allow travel in only one direction at a time, operating similarly to one-
lane bridges.” Neck-downs are similar in nature but are at intersections.
The Institute of Transportation Engineers (ITE) estimates that speed is
reduced by 14% when one-lane chokers are implemented for roadway



widths under 20 feet and greater than 17 feet. Speed reduction can enhance
safety and, if a crash does occur, severity has a tendency to be reduced at the
lower speeds. The same ITE reference also states that one-lane chokers can
have a traffic volume reduction of 20%. A reduction in volume also
decreases the risk of a crash and can enhance the safety of the location.

The DOE report does not explicitly address other potential design deficiencies in the
area, but it should be presumed that the “deficiencies” referenced here include those
addressed in the Bridge Width Evaluation report. These include sight distance,
horizontal curves, and approach grades (turning radius will be discussed below in
connection with emergency vehicle access). This is, in fact, a rural area, with
wooded slopes and steep and winding roads. The report notes that “many” of the
alternatives analyzed “are not able to fully address these existing substandard
criteria.” There is no discussion of how or to what extent the preferred alternative
(presumably Alternative 6) addresses these issues. All of these alternatives,
including Alternative 6, would likely require design exceptions to address the real
issues of designing a project in this type of environment. In fact, a STOP sign in
advance of the bridge on the western approach would resolve the sight distance
issue, while improved road markings and signage should reduce the incidence of
run-off-the-road events and other problems that might be associated with
horizontal curves and grades near the bridge.

2. Crash rate

The DOE report refers to “statistically high crash rates,” which is presumably based
on the safety discussion in the Bridge Width Evaluation report. The BWE report
provides a summary of crash data and argues that both the accident rate and crash
intensity rates are “well above the statewide average.” It is important to note that
this analysis is based on a total of 10 crashes reported over 10-year period. It seems
excessive to base significant conclusions on such a small sample. Indeed, even the
BWE report states that no “crash clusters” could be identified because the small
numbers could not meet the minimum threshold for that status. And although the
statistics cited by PennDOT provide a minimal control for the overall level of
development (rural) and traffic counts, these do not account for the local terrain
(steep slopes and winding valleys) or the status of the roadway network (shifting
bridge closures and attendant detours). A statistical analysis, in fact, provides only a
general look at an area and should be subordinate to an analysis of the actual
crashes at the location.



3. Crash history

As the Determination of Effects report notes, a narrative summary of the crash
history for the area in the last 10 years before the bridge was closed is provided in
the BWE report. The BWE narrative is based on another report, the “PennDOT
Crash History Summary,” which is listed as Attachment 7 to the BWE report.
Portions of this document have been made available to us to review, but the actual
crash records have not.

We were able, however, to review 10 crash reports which were supplied by Tinicum
Township for the period 2003 to 2010 in the area of the bridge. A comparison of the
10 records supplied by Tinicum Township and the summary analysis in the
“PennDOT Crash History Summary” suggests that the two lists may not be identical,
although without seeing the actual records reviewed by PennDOT it is impossible to
be certain.

Our review of the crash records received from Tinicum Township yields a very
different conclusion from the one set out in the BWE and DOE reports.

Of the 10 crash reports reviewed, 3 are located on or at the Headquarters Road
Bridge, 1 is nearby, and 6 are unrelated.

Following are the reported crashes on or at the bridge:

e 24 October 2003 - A vehicle driving westbound on Headquarters Road
attempted a left turn onto the bridge and slid on an icy road surface on the
bridge, resulting in contact with the bridge wall (see figures 1 and 2).

* 1 April 2006 - An unregistered, uninsured vehicle left the scene of the crash
while the driver and passengers were out for a “joyride.” Details of the crash
are minimal but do indicate that contact was made with the Jersey barrier on
the bridge.

e 7 May 2006 - A motorcyclist reported losing control of his eastbound
motorcycle on loose gravel as he entered the bridge (see figures 3 and 4).

While the width of the bridge (a 10-foot cartway at the time) may have been a minor
factor in these crashes, it does not appear that bridge width was the primary causal
factor in any of these crashes.

The partial “PennDOT Crash History Summary” also identifies only 3 crashes at the
bridge, a fact which was not included in the summary discussions in the BWE and
DOE documents.

A fourth crash, on 6 July 2007, appears to have been near the bridge. A vehicle
driving westbound was reported as having made contact with a fence or wall near
the bridge. Based on the limited description and the police sketch (figure 5), the



vehicle probably made contact with the fence on the western end of the bridge
(figure 6).

Of the 6 remaining crashes, 1 occurred on Sheephole Road (10 February 2003), as
two vehicles collided under icy conditions. The remaining 5 were all associated
with the curve located approximately 250 feet east of the intersection of
Headquarters Road and Sheephole Road:

e 24 May 2005

e 26 September 2008

e 21 ]January 2009

5 May 2009

* 16 March 2010

Of the crashes at the curve, 3 occurred when the road surface was wet and all 5
involved a westbound vehicle crossing the centerline (see figures 7 and 8). These
crashes are all well beyond the influence of Headquarters Road Bridge, but do
indicate a “hotspot” where PennDOT should consider upgrading such safety
measures as signing and striping.

Our conclusion from reviewing the crash history in the vicinity of the Headquarters
Road Bridge is that this history provides no evidence of a site-specific safety
problem at that bridge.

4. Emergency vehicle access

The DOE report repeats PennDOT’s assertion, made in previous documents, that one
of the needs of the project is the fact that the existing structure “cannot safely and
effectively accommodate current and future traffic needs including emergency
response vehicles.” With a curb-to-curb width of 16 feet, the bridge “cannot
accommodate Tinicum Township’s largest fire response vehicle, a 41.5-foot ladder
truck.” In fact, this ladder truck - Ladder 49 of the Ottsville Volunteer Fire Company
- operated across the Headquarters Road Bridge when it had a 10-foot cartway. In
an interview (a summary of which is attached), the fire chief of the Ottsville Fire
Company confirmed that Ladder 49 could operate on a 16-foot bridge, although it
would need to back up once to make the left turn into Sheephole Road, a common
procedure in the township. He would also find a cutback of the embankment on the
east side of the bridge desirable.

A wider bridge is not necessary to accommodate fire company operations. A traffic
engineering analysis conducted for us by MBO Engineering in 2013 found the
following:
MBO Engineering has reviewed the 2009 turning radius study done by Urban
Engineers for the Headquarters Road Bridge, discussed the possible scope of



work of a bridge rehabilitation project with McMullan Engineering, and
undertaken multiple field visits in the vicinity. Based on this work, MBO
Engineering believes that it is possible to satisfy the turning radius needs
identified by Urban within the scope of a bridge rehabilitation project that
includes some reconstruction of the wingwalls at the eastern end of the
bridge, some reduction of the slope in the northeast quadrant of the bridge,
and possibly some adjustment of the curb-to-curb width of the proposed new
bridge deck.



Figures

Figure 1
Police sketch of 24 October 2003 crash, vehicle skidding
on icy surface into Jersey barrier

Figure 2
Jersey barrier on Headquarters Road Bridge, showing impact scrapes,
possibly resulting from the 24 October 2003 crash



Figure 3
Police sketch of 7 May 2006 crash, motorcyclist losing control
on loose gravel

Figure 4

Eastbound view of Headquarters Road Bridge in

the area in which the motorcyclist lost control in the
7 May 2006 crash



Figure 5
Police sketch of 6 July 2007 crash, impact on the fence
to the west of the bridge

Figure 6
The fence to the west of the bridge, the apparent site of
impact in the 6 July 2007 crash



Figure 7

Westbound view of the curve on Headquarters Road located 250 feet east
of the intersection with Sheephole Road, the site of 5 crashes within the
reporting period

Figure 8
Guiderail along the Headquarters Road curve, showing signs
of multiple impacts



Attachment A
Meeting with Ottsville Fire Chief Bill Shick
14 October 2015

Bill Anderson and Mark Stout met with Bill Shick, Fire Chief of the Ottsville
Volunteer Fire Company, at the Ottsville Firehouse on October 14 for approximately
one hour. Following the meeting, he took us on a tour of local roads on Ladder 49,
the Company’s longest truck.

Key points:

» Chief Shick stated that as fire chief, he has no preference whether a one-lane
or a two-lane bridge is built; his priority is to get a bridge opened as soon as
possible. He thinks it is important to inject a sense of urgency into the
discussions. I explained that in my view, the rehabilitation option would be
completed more quickly.

* Ottsville will soon open a second firehouse in the northern portion of the
district. The equipment being relocated to the new firehouse will not include
Ladder 49 or Rescue 49, the two vehicles identified as having turning radius
issues.

Chief Shick discussed in detail the routing issues associated with the Headquarters
Road Bridge:

e With the closing of the Headquarters Road Bridge, the main detour route for
Ladder 49 from the Ottsville Firehouse to Sheephole Road is Geigel Hill Road
- Tankhannen Road - Ridge Valley Road - Headquarters Road. The detour
route takes 3 minutes longer than the route over Headquarters Road Bridge.
Since Tankhannen Road is unpaved, with tight curves and steep grades, Chief
Shick explained that individual drivers of Ladder 49 may choose a slightly
longer detour route (Geigel Hill Road - Ridge Valley Road - Headquarters
Road) if they feel it is safer. The longer detour route adds another 2 minutes.

* Ladder 49 cannot enter or exit Sheephole Road at Geigel Hill Road. This
means that the vehicle must reverse direction in a private driveway on
Sheephole Road (a time consuming maneuver) in order to leave Sheephole
Road the way it arrived, via Headquarters Road.

* Rescue 49 is a shorter vehicle but with a long wheelbase, so it also has
turning radius challenges, although not as serious as Ladder 49. Rescue 49
can enter Sheephole Road via the Geigel Hill Road intersection, but needs to
exit via Headquarters Road.

* The jurisdiction of the Ottsville Company extends to the east along
Headquarters Road as far as Municipal Road, where Del Val company (based
in Erwinna) assumes primary coverage. Even with the detours related to
Headquarters Road Bridge, the Ottsville Company can reach this area of
Headquarters Road faster than equipment from Erwinna.

10



We spent some time onsite at the Headquarters Road Bridge and talked about
structural and geometric options:

e Chief Shick repeated that he would be happy with any width bridge that
allowed the connection to reopen, even though some Ottsville equipment
picked up “scrapes and bangs” when the bridge was open and the Jersey
barrier was in place.

* With a 16-foot wide bridge, Ladder 49 needed to back up once to make the
left turn onto Sheephole Road. Chief Shick does not consider that to be a
problem, as the same situation exists in a number of places within the fire
company’s coverage area.

* Chief Shick would welcome a cutback of the embankment on the east side of
the Bridge. He estimated that a 5-foot cutback would enable the largest fire
apparatus to make the left turn without a backup.

e Chief Shick would be happy with a 16-foot wide bridge, although he thinks 18
feet would be better. He sees no benefit for his trucks in widening to 24 feet.
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Attachment B
Mark L. Stout Consulting team qualifications

Mark Stout is an independent transportation consultant and is principal of Mark L.
Stout Consulting. His consulting practice addresses a wide range of transportation
policy issues, including state and federal funding challenges, climate change,
organizational transformation, and Smart Growth planning. His clients include state
transportation departments, national and state nonprofit and advocacy groups, and
metropolitan planning organizations. His recent work includes providing strategic
planning advice to a state DOT; directing a regional multimodal strategic land
development plan for a local government; coaching a medium-sized MPO in setting
up a Smart Growth transportation program; providing policy support for a national
transportation reform group, including making recommendations for supporting
state DOT transformation in reauthorization legislation; helping state DOTSs to
collaborate with environment and energy agencies on a regional basis in addressing
transportation and climate change issues; and coaching several state advocacy
groups in the skills needed to engage state DOTs in project selection and capital
programming.

Mark Stout’s experience in Pennsylvania has included work with 10,000 Friends of
Pennsylvania, the Lancaster County MPO, the Delaware River Joint Toll Bridge
Commission, and extensive collaboration with PennDOT and DVRPC. He was co-
manager of the development of the joint PennDOT/N]JDOT Smart Transportation
Guidebook: Planning and Designing Highways and Streets that Support Sustainable
and Livable Communities.

Dr. Stout previously served more than 25 years with the New Jersey Department of
Transportation. As Assistant Commissioner for Planning and Development he was
responsible for the divisions of planning, capital programming, project
development, local aid, freight services, aeronautics, and environmental resources.
His accomplishments included leading the development of new Smart Growth
planning tools, developing and implementing a performance-based capital planning
and programming system, leading organizational transformation, leading the
Department’s response to climate change and energy policy challenges, managing
major legislative initiatives, and developing a new statewide long-range
transportation plan. He was previously Director of Capital Investment Planning and
Development, where he managed the development of the Department’s $1.5 billion
annual capital program for transportation, as well as managing the flow of federal
and state funding for projects. He has also served as a legislative assistant in the U.S.
Congress.

Dr. Stout is a nationally recognized expert in transportation and land use planning,
transportation and climate change, and transportation policy and legislation. He has
published and spoken widely on transportation issues and produces his own “Smart
Transportation Blog” (at www.mlstoutconsulting.com). He holds a BA in political
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science from Washington University in St. Louis and a PhD in political science from
the London School of Economics.

William E. Anderson is a traffic engineer who had a 31-year career at the New
Jersey Department of Transportation involving traffic engineering and traffic safety.
He managed statewide highway safety programs and led a multi-disciplinary team
responsible for reviewing high-profile crash locations. He served as Manager of the
Bureau of Traffic Engineering and Safety Programs from 1993 to 2001, responsible
for approval of all traffic control devices on state, county, and municipal roadways.

At Stantec Consulting he was the project supervisor for NJDOT planning and for
operational review of task order assignments. He developed Traffic Impact
Statements and Access Permits for private developer projects in New Jersey,
Pennsylvania, and Virginia. He also conducted analyses of road-off-road crashes for
the New Jersey Turnpike Authority on the Turnpike and Garden state Parkway.

He has been a member of the Adjunct Faculty of the Rutgers University School of
Government Services, where he developed and taught two courses: Traffic
Engineering for Police Officers and Advanced Traffic Engineering for Police Officers.
These courses provided training in the application of the Manual on Uniform Traffic
Control Devices and the identification and analysis of traffic safety problems.

He is currently a member of the National Committee on Uniform Traffic Control

Devices and the New Jersey Governor’s Highway Traffic Safety Policy Advisory
Committee.
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